


75th Annual Meeting 

 

Wednesday, July 16th, 2025 

Dinner Served during Video Presentation—5:00 p.m.  

Registration—6:30 p.m.  

 Meeting—7:00 p.m.  

West Central Area School – Barrett, MN 

 
 

1) Welcome 

2) Report on the number of members present to establish a quorum 

3) Report of the Notice of the Meeting and Proof of Due Publication or mailing 

4) Approval of the 2024 Annual Meeting Minutes 

5) Election of District 3 Director to serve a 5 year term 

6)  Presentation and consideration of reports of officers and manager 
7)  Guest Speaker: Brent Christensen, President/CEO of Minnesota Telecom Alliance 
8)  Unfinished business 
9)  New business 

10) Door Prizes, Three $100 Cash Winners, Twins Ticket Giveaways 

 

Thank you for joining us to celebrate our 75 years of service to our communities! 

Please be sure to pick up your complementary gift after the meeting. 



Dear Runestone Telecom Cooperative Members, 

Welcome from the Manager & President  

 
 
We are pleased to present Runestone Telecom Association’s Annual Report for the year ending 2024.  We have 
experienced significant growth again this year as we continue to build out our Fiber Optic network to our valued 
members.  A major milestone was reached in late 2024 as our members in the City of Hoffman were upgraded 
to fiber optic service, marking the completion of a journey more than 20 years in the making to bring  
high-speed fiber connectivity to every member of our Cooperative. 

In late June 2023, Runestone Telecom was honored to receive its seventh State of Minnesota  
Border-to-Border Broadband Grant with the award of the Crow Lake Township project.  This Low-Density Grant 
will fund 75% of the $2 million project cost, enabling us to bring high-speed broadband service to the rural  
areas surrounding Brooten and Belgrade.  This achievement reflects our ongoing commitment to  
expanding reliable connectivity to even the most remote parts of our service area. 

2024 was also a significant year for Runestone as a Cooperative, as November marked the 75th year since our 
Articles of Incorporation were filed.  For 75 years, our telecom cooperative has proudly served its members by 
delivering reliable, essential communication services that keep our communities connected.  Runestone has 
remained committed to keeping our rural communities connected and has adapted and evolved alongside the 
rapidly changing world of technology. With significant changes over the past 75 years, from the early days of 
party lines, rotary phones, and a switchboard that required human intervention, to today’s high-speed fiber  
internet and smart home connectivity, our mission has always been rooted in service.  While the tools may have 
changed, our dedication to our members remains stronger than ever. 

RTA originally served just the exchanges of Barrett, Hoffman, and Donnelly.  In 1955, the cooperative  
expanded by acquiring the Kensington Exchange, followed by the additions of Norcross, Tintah, and  
Wendell in 1956, and the Cyrus Exchange in 1963 - marking key milestones in our growth and  
commitment to serving our rural communities.  Made possible through the capital and trust provided by our 
member-owners, RTA undertook significant efforts to modernize and improve service reliability by replacing 
outdated overhead open wire with underground cable and introducing automatic switchboards.  By the end of 
1974, every Runestone member benefited from the added convenience and privacy of  
having a private line, an important milestone in our commitment to delivering quality, modern  
telecommunications.  These advancements not only improved service reliability but also supported the  
cooperative’s steady growth.  With the addition of the Elbow Lake Exchange in 1985, the Cooperative’s territory 
became contiguous for the first time in almost 30 years.  The Lowry was purchased in 2010  
giving the cooperative a 20% gain in our customer base and setting RTA up geographically for the  
expansion that would come in the years 2015–2024. 

In 1989, new digital switchboards were installed and officially placed into service on February 14, 1990, 
marking a major technological upgrade for RTA and its members. This advancement introduced  
touch-tone dialing and enhanced calling features such as Call Waiting, Speed Dial, and 3-Way  
Calling-providing a more modern, convenient, and efficient communication experience for our customers. 
 

 



 
Runestone expanded into the cable television business in 1993, further diversifying its services to better serve 
members. By the end of 1995, cable systems had been successfully built in all Runestone  
communities. These communities were interconnected by a fiber optic network and served by a centralized 
“headend” located in Barrett, which eliminated the need for individual satellite receiving stations in each 
town. This strategic approach streamlined operations, reduced costs, and delivered high-quality  
television service across the region. 

Throughout the years, Runestone has embraced innovation and invested locally in the latest  
advancements to meet the growing needs of our members, improving technology and building a stronger, 
more connected community. In 1996, we expanded our service offerings by introducing dial-up Internet,  
marking our first step into the digital age and opening new possibilities for our members. Many Internet  
subscribers requested second telephone lines for this service to keep their main line open for calls. As a result, 
telephone lines grew substantially, peaking at almost 5,800 lines in June of 2001. 

A few years later, the Digital Subscriber Line (DSL) became available in mid-2001 and Runestone was able to 
offer speeds of over 25 times what a 56k Dial up modem could provide. The addition of DSL allowed  
customers to talk on the phone and use their computer on the same line, eliminating the need for  
separate phone lines, and leading to the steady decline of telephone lines.  As DSL technologies advanced,  
internet speeds grew to over 750 times faster than those of a traditional 56k modem, offering a  
dramatically improved online experience.  Staying at the forefront of innovation, Runestone continuously 
adapted to meet the evolving needs of its members.  With the widespread adoption of faster, more  
reliable broadband services, the cooperative officially discontinued its dial-up Internet offering in 2012,  
marking the end of an era and the beginning of a new chapter in digital connectivity. 

In 2005, Runestone began to gradually deploy fiber optic cables to all homes within our service territory to  
improve reliability and modernize infrastructure once again.  This allowed customers to receive voice,  
Internet and Cable Television over the same reliable medium, an option that was previously only available to 
those in town. Over the past 20 years Runestone has been upgrading in phases, which ensured steady  
progress without compromising financial stability.  This thoughtful and deliberate changeover reflects our  
commitment to responsibly budgeting and investing the capital provided by our member-owners.  This  
investment not only enhances service quality and protects against weather-related disruptions but also 
strengthens the long-term resilience of our network.  Thanks to the continued support of our members, all 
homes and businesses now have the critical infrastructure in place to dependably serve your  
communication needs well into the future.  

Financially, 2024 was another great year for your Cooperative, with Runestone finishing the year with  
Net Margins of $5,098,110.  Our financial audit was completed successfully, and the Board of Directors has 
approved an allocation of the 2024 margins to our members totaling $2,918,745.  Runestone’s  
continued success reflects both the continued support of our members and the solid financial health of the 
Cooperative.  On behalf of the Board of Directors and our Employees, we sincerely thank you for your  
continued patronage and support.  Your loyalty and trust have been the foundation of our success.  We are 
honored to serve you as your local cooperative and look forward to continuing to grow in the years ahead. 
 
We hope that you can attend the 75th annual meeting for the members of Runestone Telecom  
Association at West Central Area Secondary School in Barrett. A meal will be served from 5:00 to 6:30 p.m. 
with the meeting to follow at 7:00 PM. This is a wonderful opportunity to connect with our  
community and to celebrate our shared history. We look forward to seeing you there and sharing this  
special occasion with you.  

 

 

 

~ Kent Hedstrom, CEO/General Manager 

~ Robert Leegaard, President 



Our Board of Directors 

Bob Leegaard, President 
Representing District 3 
Barrett, Cyrus, Hoffman 
 
Tory Belgum, Vice President 
Representing District 5 
Belgrade, Brooten, Elrosa, Lowry,  
Glenwood, Sauk Centre, Villard 
 
John Kapphahn, Secretary/Treasurer 
Representing District 2 
Elbow Lake, Wendell 
 

Jolene Vipond, Director 
Representing the District 1 
Donnelly, Norcross, Tintah, Beardsley,  
Campbell, Graceville, Herman, Wheaton  
 
Dick Staples, Director 
Representing District 4 
Kensington, Holmes City, Alexandria  

 
 Kent Hedstrom 

CEO  - General Manager 
 

Tory Belgum Bob Leegaard John Kapphahn 

Jolene Vipond Dick Staples Kent Hedstrom 



Left to right:  Braeden Long, Shawn Engler, Christian McGaffey, Cyndi Gulbranson, Matt Lloyd, Brady 
Combs, Dan Perry, Brad Frank, Curt Hyatt, Ryan Schonhardt, Gary Ness, Nathan Richards, Chris Veldhouse 

Not Pictured:  Marvin Perkins 

Network Technicians 

Network - Internet  
IT Technicians 

Left to right:  
Joe Polzin,  

Russ Froemming 
James Simonson,  

Ken Elvehjem,  
Chris Schmiesing 

Runestone Telecom Employees 

Customer  
Experience  

Left to right:  
Dawn Bumgardner,  

Pam Randt,  
Liza Long,  

Michelle Martinson,  
Angie Huseth 

 



Statement of Operations 



Balance Sheet 



2024 Revenues 

2024 Expenses 



ANNUAL MEETING OF THE MEMBERS 
OF RUNESTONE TELECOM ASSOCIATION 

July 17, 2024 

 

 

The members of Runestone Telecom Association held their 74th Annual Meeting on July 17, 2024, at 
7:00 p.m. at the West Central School Auditorium in Barrett, MN, with President, Robert Leegaard and 
Secretary/Treasurer, John Kapphahn being present. Other directors in attendance were Tory Belgum, 
Richard Staples and Jolene Vipond. 

 

President, Robert Leegaard, welcomed everyone to the 73rd Annual Meeting and thanked Ken 
Elvehjem for providing entertainment prior to the meeting. 

 

A register signed by the members established the attendance of a sufficient number of members to 
constitute a quorum. The Secretary was directed to file the registration for the establishment of a  
quorum and make the same a part of the minutes of this meeting. 

 

Secretary/Treasurer, John Kapphahn, read the Affidavit of Publication of Notice of Annual Meeting. 
President Leegaard then asked for a motion to approve the Affidavit and the 2023 Annual Meeting 
Minutes as presented in the 2023 Annual Report. A motion was made by John Dosdall, seconded by 
Rod Melin and carried to approve the Affidavit and Minutes and make the same a part of the minutes 
of the meeting.  

 

General Manager Kent Hedstrom explained the 2024 uncontested nomination and election of Richard 
Staples as a Director of District. A motion was made by Dave Hedner, seconded by Rod Melin, and  
carried to elect Richard Staples by a voice vote to a 5-year term starting July 17, 2024, as the Director 
of District 4. 

 

General Manager/CEO, Kent Hedstrom, presented the 2023 financial statement along with updates on 
fiber to the home projects and Border-to-Border grants, membership growth, and the potential  
impacts of Artificial Intelligence. A motion was made by Les Alvstad, seconded by Richard Torgusen, 
and carried to accept the financial statements as presented.   

 

There was no old or new business to come before the meeting. 

 

The Runestone directors and employees were introduced, and door prizes were given out.  

 

The members were then invited to stay for brownies, treats, and ice cream served by some of the 
West Central Area Trap Shooting students. 

 

A motion was made by Eileen Olson, seconded and carried to adjourn the meeting at 8:04 p.m. 
 

               

             Secretary 

Approved:  


